EYNSHAM ROADRUNNERS NEWSLETTER

JULY 2009
EDITOR'S NOTE

It’s time once again to welcome, or in some cases welcome back, our new members. So, in no particular order we have Steve Creasey, Mark Tyrrell, Jeremy Denton, Kate Moore, Roxanne Senior, John Bishop, Robert Storey and Rachel Green. This is a good point to mention that as well as Wednesday evenings, some of us also meet on Tuesday evenings for sprint/hill training at either Wytham Woods or Cassington Lane, and some meet at Back Lane Car Park on Sunday mornings, generally for a longer run. Email me on graham.bridges@tiscali.co.uk for further details about any of these.
A couple of challenges this month that show we’re ‘more than just a running club’ (I should have been in advertising). Firstly, Nik and Dan (or Dan and Nik, for those who can’t tell them apart) are attempting L’Étape du Tour, which means they will be riding a stage of the Tour de France a few days before the professionals do it. Not just any stage, either, but one that finishes on Mont Ventoux, 1912m high, and described as a ‘desolate, desert-like moonscape'. All the best to you both – Tumbledown Dick will seem a bit tame by comparison from now on.
Having mentioned the various people who ran marathons in April and May it seems only fair to mention Nick Sheard, who is running one as part of the Forestman Triathlon on July 12th, which is an Iron Man in everything but name.

Graham 
CHAIRMAN’S RAMBLE

Well time has flown by, I suspect this issue will be full on well done’s and congrats so I will headline a few that I can think of.

100 mile day - what a good result, shortly we will confirm how the £2031 has been shared around our four charities.  Given so many had clashes this year, if you were one of those that could not make it this year, when in June and July “would be good for you”?
Three peaks – a Silver for the team, I have not heard the trials and tribulations but the whole team must have worked well.

Marathon fever has passed  (for a while now). I should say the evening of after Edinburgh the Breakers announced an On Mass retirement from marathon running, although Ben left some room for manoeuvre, maybe like me he will try again after a 20 years gap. As for the runners Kevin and Graham did respectable times and Nat, Zoe, Jane and Gemma did themselves proud.  

Witney Challenge – away leg, new course new rules lost by a point.  So I hope you’re all up for the return leg on the 29th July.  We need all our top runners there Graham is looking on how tour rules should be changed so he will let you know what they are 

The new web site is live – so that’s brill - have you been giving any feed back to Marie or Ben? On a negative point, apart from Edinburgh I have not seen many photos – so I think the website is a bit bare.  

I have just returned from an attempt to see Cassington Bike night.  I expected a 100 or so bikes so when Derek told me it could be thousands I was surprised.  But sure enough they were there in there hundreds, old one, newer ones, shiny ones rusty ones.  My dad found a couple like those “he rode in the war” so he was chuffed - but worn out.  Live here all that time and didn’t know the next village has such a big event.  I can still hear the roar of bike engines as I type. 

Looking forward: Check the web site calendar out, Go Ape is coming up along with more cycling (Social and Anti Social) and the occasional running race.

Enjoy the heatwave.

Cheers (having a cold tinny) Hugh

RECENT HIGHLIGHTS
Handicap Race, May 13th
This year’s ERR Handicap Race attracted a record field of 46 runners in search of the coveted (and big) trophy. Particular mentions should be made of Denise Andrews, who missed 2nd place by a mere 2 seconds, and Matthew Marks, who continues to confound the view that “you‘ll only win this once” by finishing a close 2nd. Also, Marie Rout, who beat last year’s time by over 10 minutes, but was ‘re-handicapped’ when we remembered that she injured herself last year. A bit harsh, perhaps, who would want to deny her the trophy in such circumstances? 
Fortunately the answer to this was her husband to be Ben Chuilon, who beat his handicap time by 4 minutes 16 seconds, so I’m sure she didn’t mind. Possibly.
Edinburgh Marathon, May 31 (report by June Poole)

Not a good start! Bus was late – Kevin obviously hasn’t been in ERR long enough to know that we are always very punctual thanks to Tony's training!
First stop the Breakers’ and for a convenience stop for Natalie! Not a good start we thought but were too polite to say anything.
For the first few miles we continually heard from Natalie 'are you alright in the back'. Next stop at a service station (for Natalie’s convenience), only to find it full of very noisy Chelsea supporters (or were they Everton). Some of us invested in a Costa coffee then retreated to the bus. A few more miles of 'are you alright in the back' then another break (for Natalie’s convenience) and magically produced strawberries and cream!
Next stretch of journey we passed exotic places such as Ecclefechan, Galashiels etc. On reaching Edinburgh we passed various parks heaving with under-dressed folk basking in hot sunshine. Found the hotel and a convenient parking place alongside a rather smart Audi TT from which appeared Ian and Marisa from their grand tour of the highlands. Premier Inn was its usual high standard where most of us enjoyed family-sized rooms.
Arrived at 3.45pm and Kevin (or was it Tony!) announced we should meet in the bar at 4.30pm. We then decided to go for a walk in search of deep-fried mars bars but unfortunately only found a pub!  We had a meal that evening in a nearby Italian restaurant for carbo-loading. We were joined by Jane and Gemma who were enjoying a night out on the town whilst hubbies babysat. Early night was had by all.
Awoke next morning to full sunshine – great day for a marathon! As it was a 9am start runners set off to the start at 7.30am (Tony's decision I'm sure). Spectators followed in minibus to Mile 2, 10 and 24. Tony was well in front at Mile 10 followed closely by Kevin but by the time they were on the homeward leg the 'amazing Kevin' was well in the lead with Graham second and Ben had moved ahead of Tony. Everyone was finding conditions on course very tough and they had following wind (must have been the haggis the night before) and brilliant sunshine.
Queen Kate was close behind Tony looking her usual relaxed self and in spite of the conditions everyone did amazingly well. At the finish the men collapsed in a heap, unable to move whilst Kate went off to organise the pub stop etc! On leaving the pub we were entertained by the 'Ministry of Silly Walks' as we headed for the minibus. [Natalie seemed to spend the rest of the trip in ‘cockney walkabout’ mode – Ed]
That evening we ate in the hotel but by 10pm Larry and June found themselves the only ones left at the table to pay the bill and finish the wine! Rumour has it Kate had gone for a run. Needless to say she did turn out with a few others for a run the next morning.
Monday was a great day with a trip to the Castle, lunch in a classic Edinburgh pub and for some a trip to the Whisky Experience where they sampled pear-drop flavoured whisky etc. Others went on an open-top bus or strolled through the many parks in glorious sunshine. The evening meal was taken in a restaurant with typical Scottish dishes such as Haggis & Neeps, Crancharan, various flavoured sausages(of which Derek managed 7 ½ – but we won’t tell anyone) and superb Angus steaks and not forgetting the Clootie pudding which was also eaten by Derek!
A great end to a great trip. Thank you Natalie and Kevin for organising everything.
[As this was a marathon, it’s time for a picture of Jane Bishop. Here she is with Gemma Ferrier, acknowledging their public.]
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Witney Challenge, June 16th
An interesting new format of 15 pairs for each club drawn at random made for a closely-fought contest. Unfortunately it didn’t quite produce the right result as we lost 8-7, but it was an enjoyable evening with some interesting match-ups. Our chance for revenge will be on Wednesday July 29th, which will be based at the pavilion, then afterwards at the Queens. 
Ridgeway Relay, June 21st
A splendid effort by all runners/drivers/supporters again, even if we had more problems this year than in the last few combined. Focusing on the positive, the ‘B’ team beat their previous best time by a massive 24 minutes in finishing in 12 hours 18 minutes and 25th place. On the other hand, the ‘A’ team were rather slower than before with a time of 11 hours 27 for 17th place. 
3 Peaks Challenge, June 25th – 26th (report by Linda Breaker)
So, am I a slow learner or just a glutton for punishment? Either way here I was again participating in the 3 Peaks Challenge! Our team – drivers Ian and Larry, walkers Jacky, Jan, Julie, Elaine, myself and our stalwart leader Denise. Oh, and Sweaty Betty, now participating in her third challenge.
Our ‘ace‘ drivers started well, picking us up from our doors and setting off at quite a pace on our journey up to Scotland. The weather was glorious. Appreciated even more when we heard from Nat and Kevin that the weather in Italy was dreadful! Lady Luck was obviously with us. While the drivers discussed road routes, sport and politics the ladies chatted about important issues like Camilla PB having to wear her outfits more than once as a result of the credit crunch, the nutritional value of Haribo sweets and whether Waitrose was better than Morrisons. Also during the journey we discussed, at length, food requirements for the 24 hour challenge, much to the amusement of our drivers who thought a quick trip to Morrisons for a few pre-packed sandwiches was perfectly adequate. Didn’t they appreciate the nutritional needs of finely tuned athletes? It was much more complicated than that! No proposals were forthcoming as we passed Gretna Green but I don’t think that was what caused Denise to head butt the window? Several hours (10 I think) and more than several ‘comfort’ stops later we arrived in Fort William. Drinks (I thought you were going to abstain from alcohol pre-climb Julie!), a meal and bed, all a little travel weary.

Thursday dawned. Past experiences have taught me that this is a long day. The team is raring to go but has to food shop (who did put those chocolate muffins in the trolley?), attend briefing sessions, set up our ‘personal space’ in the minibus (a challenge in itself) and check kit bags (lots of times!). We also fitted in a shopping session, not for food supplies this time (nice hat Jan), and lunch in the ‘usual’ pasta restaurant with a last minute pep talk from Denise. Our aim was to get all walkers up all mountains and achieve a medal. Start time was 4.32pm.

Eventually we arrived, kitted up and raring to go at the bottom of Ben Nevis and the challenge really began. After a rather rushed photo shoot Elaine took the lead and we set off at a good pace, with our driver’s encouragement ringing in our ears. The sun was still shining and the views of lochs and mountains were beautiful as we ascended ‘The Ben’. Shame we had to spend so much time watching our feet! Denise kept the team focused and together and we arrived at the top in a respectable time of 2 hours 42 minutes. (Ben Nevis – 1344 metres) All feeling pleased we then jogged a lot of the way down, Julie leading the way, picking her route like a mountain goat, and we achieved a time of 2.06. Total time of 4.48 for Ben Nevis, a good start to the challenge. Larry and Ian, after enthusiastic ‘welldones’, encouraged us to visit the facilities, freshen up and change. Not a luxury we normally get but they reassured us that they could drive in a manner that would make up for this time out. Perhaps they didn’t fancy spending the next 6 hours in a bus with 6 smelly ladies! Eventually settled in the minibus with hot drinks and food the boys began the vital driving part of the challenge. I won’t dwell on this part. Suffice to say I don’t travel well, nor does Denise! Whereas our 3 Peak virgins seemed to fare slightly better. However, by the time we reached Scafell we had all managed to refuel and rest a little, though Jacky didn’t manage to wear her pyjamas for travelling as planned!

After a short spell in the holding park (time to clean our teeth at least) we drove to Wasdale Head and began the challenge of Scafell Pike. The start marshals informed those half way up the mountain that the Eynsham Racey Ladies were on their way. Aching muscles and tiredness were pushed to the back of our minds as, at 4 am, we jogged across the field, cheered by the on-looking drivers. Once out of sight the pace slowed! The terrain became stonier and steeper. Huge steps caused ‘little legs Jan’ stress – the rest of us didn’t like them much either! Even Sweaty, located with her head peaking out of my rucsac found them tedious. On and on they went! And then they become boulders! The wind was evil too! Coming and going unpredictably in huge gusts, strong enough to blow us over! Oh I do hate Scafell! The marshalls greeted us enthusiastically but soon realised we were feeling far from racey! Keep eating Denise stressed to us all and Elaine valiantly tried to force down another mouthful of chicken sandwich. However, with much joking, sarcasm, moaning and not least, encouragement, the team made it to the top, 2 hours 9 minutes. (Scafell Pike – 978 metres) The descent was as hard as the ascent. Knees complained, legs wobbled and Jacky nearly gave me a heart attack as she tripped her way down the mountainside. How she escaped a broken neck I shall never know! Denise went flying, falling back on her wrist. The air went blue as she cursed! But we all made it to the bottom and now we all hate Scafell! Down time 1.41, total 3.50. Although exhausted, excitement brewed as Denise and I were beginning to feel a silver medal was achievable.

Changing while travelling was necessary this time. Our trusty drivers were concentrating on the road we hope at this stage! Cramp ‘got’ me at the most in-opportune time, knickers round my ankles! Another faultless drive (as far as us zombies in the back were concerned) by Larry and Ian and we reached Snowdon in the required time, to be unceremoniously dumped at the top of Llanberis pass. The weather was closing in as we got stuck into our final mountain challenge and within a few minutes a brief halt was called as the heavens opened and we all donned waterproofs. Trudging on Jan burst into song in an attempt to raise spirits and distract us from the pain we were feeling. She had obviously spent her time in the minibus composing this masterpiece! We sang, but the pain remained! Vision was poor and some of the team were tiring as the steepest final drag of Snowdon was reached (just passed Jenny’s wall), but team leader Denise stepped in and ‘encouraged’ us on. The team were aware by now that a silver medal was within our grasp and all put their best foot forward – again and again and again and again!  And then we were there, too emotional to say much (Denise and I have a history of blubbing) as the marshal checked us in. (Snowdon – 1095 metres).Our trusty team leader had her priorities set and immediately organised train tickets for the descent of Snowdon. No more walking today thanks. 

So, after resting over hot chocolate and Cornish pasties and a slow train ride down Snowdon we eventually made it back to the car park where our driving team members were waiting. Hugs all round as we all received our medals and photos (and countless midge bites) before retiring to the hotel for a period of reminiscing over Pimms (fab recipe Ian), chocolates and peanuts. Our final exertion was the evening meal, award presentations and raffle draw. I am afraid we were poor company for our drivers as exhaustion crept over us! We slept well.

Walking was challenging in the morning, particularly on the stairs and there are so many in that hotel! Jan, however, once she had donned her glamorous support socks danced around our room like a gazelle – tip here for future three peakers. Breakfast was interesting (perhaps a new hotel should be used another year) and then the hilarious banter of our drivers entertained us as we returned home via a rather scenic and, you’ve guessed it, windy route. A lovely cream tea in sunny Pershore made a perfect way to end our few strenuous days.

I would like to thank my team members for their great company, encouragement and support, particularly Denise who was very aware of my need/wish to achieve all mountains. It was really great, but I’m not doing it again!!!

[Here are the ladies, drivers and mascot looking suitably pleased with their achievement]
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Changes Afoot

Him indoors has always been the one for the DIY in our house, only occasionally would I be given a task and it would be something like painting the garage door (inside only) but as I was the only one who it would appear had access to the kitchen skills we settled into our roles amicably for some years, but recently I have found an inkling to have a bit of a go myself at this DIY, come about basically from an impatience and cannot be doing with all the preparation that seems to be involved, so if I consider anything needs just a bit of attention then I’ll have a go by the simplest means possible….

Now this all began when we were decorating the bedroom I use the term “we”, as you understand it would be me deciding on colours etc. Now on this occasion the skirting top coat got left to be done after the new carpet was fitted, but I thought why not give it this coat now rather than afterwards and fetched the brush to finish the job.  When the new carpet was laid it had a shorter more compact pile and you have probably guessed - it fell short of the new paintwork leaving a line of skirting board with bits of glue and carpet fluff stuck to it - now the process of sanding down and restarting does not feature in my mind so holding a piece of cereal packet cardboard to protect the new carpet I painted a nice white line to match with the above so it was a job done, if not done very well by the end of that morning.
This time of year a bit of spring cleaning comes to mind when I consider the house can then very much look after itself during the summer allowing me to enjoy the better weather outside; doing these chores I noticed some of the grouting in the bathroom was looking a bit shabby and having a tube of readymade grout to hand, but being aware it should be placed in a grouting gun to extract the mixture (see I had at least been paying attention) and considering to bypass this complication, found that by standing on it and pummelling with both feet would bring the grout to the top of the tube and then by inserting the end of my eyebrow tweezers could then extract enough to place onto my finger and smooth it along the area as needed, which worked very well and continued in this fashion until a larger area needed attention, and remembering a cupboard which I had recently (in spring clean mode) tidied, did have in it a bottle of grout whitener; retrieving this for the task I realised it had lost its gismo for applying the paint and although I had also recently come across some fine paint brushes, at the time wondering whether I should remember in the future where these were, now found I could not, so the only thing that came to mind was an old toothbrush I keep for some jobs which would have worked well had it not been one of the firm bristled ones and you know how the edges splay out as they do, but never mind dipping it into the bottle it collected rather a large amount of paint but did do the job of bringing the discoloured grout and I’m afraid rather a lot of the coloured surrounding tiles to a brilliant white! there was a lot of cleaning afterwards to reveal the tiles again but I was finished by the end of the morning. I told Mike that when I leave work at the end of May I shall be able to get involved in more of this DIY and I for one am looking forward to it.

Another recent change has been to cultivate my interest from just flower borders and rockeries, to grow an assortment of salads and vegetables, (all very “now”);  so having got Mike to build us a large wooden raised bed that we have named “the salad bar”, which stands comfortably on a paved area under Mikes 70th birthday sign, I have been busily planting seeds of beetroot, pac choi, lettuces, basil, rocket, rainbow beet and spinach in it to great success and have a delicious array of salad leaves etc all ready for picking so proceeded to planting dwarf bean plants in giant clay pots and tomatoes plants in an assortment of troughs, all grown from seed in the greenhouse, with the knowledge that I shall have plenty of time to look after this with my imminent retirement.

I’m not sure how interested you might be in reading this, but I have been having a few quiet moments to fill during my last weeks in the office, so instead of just thinking “I could so put this time to better use elsewhere”, I decided to share with you all, as you see I too can twitter.

Sandra
FORTHCOMING EVENTS

Social Cycling

July 19th is a not to be missed date for your dairy. Our Social Sycling trip is to Jacque & Tich's at Carterton for tea. Tich is planning our route - approx 25 miles a suitable pace for all, and supper afterwards is at June & Larry's; cannot get more social than that.
Glad to let you know we have our supper hosts for the last two rides on 23rd August and 20th September.
Sandra
Go Ape
The trip to Swinley Forest, Bracknell (that’s near Bracknell, Hildy) takes place on August 1st, and there is 1 place left. Please contact Denise Bridges is you would like to take it.
Eynsham Challenge
It’s already been mentioned twice, but why not labour the point? The return leg of this year’s challenge with Witney will take place on Wednesday July 29th, and will start at the pavilion, The course will be around Chilbridge, making for a distance of about 5 miles. We’ve simplified the format this year, so there will be 11 teams of 3 runners from each club, and each team will have to include 1 woman and 1 veteran (this may be the same person). The official tactic will be to overtake as many Witney runners as possible.
I’ll be in touch shortly in search of volunteers to run and marshal.

Eynsham Triathlon 

There have been a few difficulties in booking the swimming pool, but this year’s running of the event which has launched many a triathlon career will still be on Sunday August 16th at the usual location in Woodstock and the even more unsociably early start time of between 7 and 9am. No doubt Lesley will be in touch closer to the time with more precise details.
Here are 2 successful graduates from previous Eynsham Triathlons at this year’s Blenheim event, a well-known warm-up for the ‘Eynsham’.
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RACE RESULTS

London Marathon, April 26th

Tony Whitlock 3:21:55  Kevin Dawson 3:26:23 (PB)  Ben Breaker
 3:29:44
Katherine Bates
3:39:45 (PB)  Denise Bridges 3:43:15 (PB)  Jane Larbalestier 4:04:29

Denise Andrews
 4:17:41 (debut)  Deirbhle Mannion 4:22:27  Jan Kavanagh 4:43:04

Jenny Breaker 5:07:22 (debut)  Linda Breaker 5:48:16  Natalie Dawson 5:48:17 (debut)
Stratford Marathon, April 26
Andy Sears 3:37:45  Nigel Clark
 3:38:39 (PB)
Charlton Motavation, May 7

Graham Bridges 25:19  Tony Whitlock 25:45  Kevin Dawson 25:47 Adam Kelly 25:58  
Richard Saunders 26:54  Matthew Marks 27:24  Peter Larbalestier 27:41  

Nigel Clark 28:13  Laurence Clark 28:18  Nick Sheard 28:23  Alastair Graham 28:28  
Hugh Morris 28:42  Larry Poole 28:42  Derek Breaker 29:05  Jacky Pinnock 29:18  
Kate Williamson 29:37  Jim Hutchings 30:19  Martin Johnson 30:50  Marie Rout 30:52  Hannah Larbalestier 31:11  Ben Chuilon 31:12  Nik Roberts 31:33  Adrian Pinnock 31:34  Gemma Ferrier 31:14  Ian Spencer 32:46 Bill Middleton 32:51  Jane Larbalestier 33:13  
Jane Bishop 33:24  Sheila Gascoigne 33:45  Kate Bird 33:49  Ian Keeley 34:13  
Andy Creasey 34:31  Natalie Dawson 34:35  Jan Kavanagh 35:25  Roger Gascoigne 38:19  
Zoltan Biro 38:35  Linda Breaker 38:58  Joan Ryan 39:18  Gail Morris 39:19  
Julie Weiskrantz 39:35  Elaine Butler 40:51  Sandra Jinks 41:40  Marisa Keeley 48:25
Tewkesbury ½ Marathon, May 10

Ben Breaker 1:28:04  Graham Bridges 1:28:55  Kevin Dawson 1:32:25 (PB)  
Larry Poole 1:33:22 (1st MV60)  Katherine Bates 1:36:11 (PB, 3rd LV45)  
Nick Sheard 1:38:46  Hugh Morris 1:40:00  Kate Williamson 1:40:42 (1st LV60) 

Ian Keeley 1:59:15 
Blenheim 7K,  May 10
Trish Hanks 32:03  Anne Currie 33:46  Hannah Larbalestier   36:55  Zoe White   37:41

 Kate Bird 38:17  Kate Moore 50:52  Ella Bishop 53:00  Jane Bishop 53:01

Town & Gown 10K, May 17

Ben Chuilon 49:37  Marie Rout 50:00  Denise Andrews 53:25  Debbie Leach 61:27 Julie Weiskrantz 63:04  Jane Bishop 76:18
Charndon 5k, May 19

Denise Andrews (as she was then) 25:34

Copenhagen Marathon, May 24

Dafydd Warburton 3:13:32 (debut)

Edinburgh Marathon, May 31


Kevin Dawson 3:23:22 (pb)  Graham Bridges 3:27:00 (pb)  Ben Breaker 3:31:38

Tony Whitlock 3:36:13  Kate Williamson 3:37:39 (1st LV55)  Nigel Clark 3:44:47

Hugh Morris 3:46:38  Gemma Ferrier 4:20:12 (pb)  Jane Bishop 4:20:27 (pb)

Derek Breaker 4:25:47  Zoe White 4:31:04 (debut)  Ian Keeley 4:34:03

Jane Larbalestier 4:41:45  Natalie Dawson 4:43:55 (pb)  Linda Breaker 5:42:36
Cleeve Cloud Cuckoo Land 5.5, June 3

Alastair Graham 46:09

Bletchingdon Motavation, June 4

Graham Bridges 27.31 Mark Tyrrell 27.46 Tony Whitlock 28.19 Matthew Marks 28.26 

Kevin Dawson 29.39 Adam Kelly 29.53  Mark Creasey 30.06 Larry Poole 30.30 

Nigel Clark 30.39  Derek Breaker 30.43  Anne Currie 30.56  Hugh Morris 31.06 
Jacqueline Pinnock 31.19  Kate Williamson 31.38  Denise Bridges 31.54 
Steve Creasey 32.06  Jim Hutchins 32.24  Martin Johnson 32.45 Laurence Clark 32.51 

Ben Chuilon 32.55  Adrian Pinnock 33.02  Ian Spencer 33.56  Jonathan Moore 34.12 

Marie Rout 35.03  Paul Creasey 35.04  Jeremy Denton 35.08  Nathalie Dawson 36.42   
Sheila Gascoigne 36.44  Kate Bird 36.45  Jane Larbalestier 36.53  Julia Edwards 37.07  

Zoltan Biro 38.59  Roger Gascoigne 41.49  Joan Ryan 42.09  Julie Weiskrantz 42.26 

Sandra Jinks 43.46  Elaine Butler 44.18  Jacque Johnson 44.48
Otmoor Challenge (1/2 Marathon), June 6

Larry Poole 1:36:54  Keith Baker 2:06:58

Westonbirt Arboretum 10K, June 8

Sheila Gascoigne 56:07  Roger Gascoigne 65:24

Banbury 5 miles, June 9

Dafydd Warburton 29:59  Dave Ferrier 30:12  Ben Breaker 30:56  Graham Bridges 31:20
 Kevin Dawson 32:51  Matthew Marks 34:20  Al Graham 35:51  Jacqueline Pinnock 36:24
 Kate Williamson
36:42  Ralf Buckenmaier 36:49  Jim Hutchins 37:42  John Bishop
 38:39
 Marie Rout 38:53  Jonathan Moore 39:49  Ben Chuilon 40:04  Gemma Ferrier 40:51
Ian Keeley 41:43  Adrian Pinnock 42:22  Jane Bishop 42:48  Katherine Bates 43:02
Sheila Gascoigne 43:53  Natalie Dawson
43:58  Zoltan Biro 46:37
  Joan Ryan 49:08 

Roger Gascoigne 49:25  Elaine Butler 49:34  Julie Weiskrantz 49:36  Marisa Keeley 50:02
Yarnton 5 miles, June 13

Tony Whitlock 33:23  Mark Tyrrell 34:06  Nick Sheard 34:14  Graham Bridges 35:23

Alastair Graham 35:48  Ralf Buckenmaier 36:08  Derek Breaker 38:10 

Kevin Kavanagh
38:37  Sheila Gascoigne
44:15  Kathy Green 49:48

Roger Gascoigne 52:37  Ian Spencer 54:42
Thame 10K, June 28
Mark Tyrrell 44:11  Al Graham 47:44

Combe Motavation, July 2

Mark Tyrrell 24.47  Graham Bridges 25.00  Tony Whitlock 26.06 Kevin Dawson 26.24  
Matthew Marks 26.26  Peter Larbalestier 26.53  Larry Poole 26.55 Mark Creasey 27.03  
Nigel Clark 27.53  Alastair Graham 28.15  Hugh Morris 28.21  Steve Creasey 28.27  
Jim Hutchins 28.34  Jonathan Marks 29.01  Anne Currie 29.06  Derek Breaker 29.08 Jacqueline Pinnock 29.14  Martin Johnson 29.41  Kate Williamson 29.46  John Bishop 30.08 

Adrian Pinnock 30.30  Nik Roberts 30.32  Ben Chuilon 30.36  Jonathan Moore 31.49  
Jeremy Denton 31.52  Marie Rout 32.12  Ian Spencer 32.36  Bill Middleton 32.37  
Ian Keeley 32.54  Sheila Gascoigne 33.30  Jane Larbalestier 33.36  Nathalie Dawson 33.42  

Rebecca Clegg 33.42  Jane Bishop 34.33  Bob Pomfret 35.24  Julia Edwards 35.51  
Andy Creasey 35.55  Zoltan Biro 36.08  Gemma Ferrier 36.39  Elaine Butler 39.55 
Gail Morris 39.57  Joan Ryan 40.56  Roger Gascoigne 41.45 Sandra Jinks 43.57  
Emma Donnelly 50.38  Marisa Keeley 50.41 
 
Blenheim Triathlon, June 6 & 7

Sprint
 

 Swim
 T1
 Bike
 T2
 Run
 Total

Nick Sheard

 15:26
 3:40
 36:34
 1:43
 24:50
 1:22:11

Daniel Talbot-Ponsonby
 17:05
 3:37
 35:39
 1:34
 25:50  
 1:23:43

Nik Roberts
 
 15:35
 3:14
 37:27
 1:33
 26:46
 1:24:34

Peter Larbalestier
 17:08
 4:14
 40:21
 1:47
 25:40
 1:29:08

Lesley Parry-Jones
 15:21
 3:57
 43:03
 1:42
 26:12
 1:30:14

Hannah Brice
 
 16:08
 4:16
 41:42
 2:17
 28:36
 1:32:58

Ben Chuilon
  
 15:38
 5:00
 42:26
 1:38
 28:23
 1:33:04

Denise Bridges
  
 17:22
 4:30
 42:59
 2:08
 26:51
 1:33:50

Nick Maynard
 
 14:39
 5:21
 44:48
 2:04
 28:04
 1:34:54

Marie Rout
 
 26:05
 4:36
 45:35
 1:56
 29:58
 1:48:08

Super Sprint
 
 
 
 
 
 

Hannah Larbalestier
 09:10
 4:09
 31:10
 2:08
 15:48
 1:02:23
ROLL OF HONOUR

Edinburgh Marathon: 1st LV55 Kate Williamson

Tewkesbury ½ Marathon: 1st LV60 Kate Williamson, 1st MV60 Larry Poole, 3rd LV45 Katherine Bates

Banbury 5 Miles: 1st LV65 Joan Ryan, 2nd LV60 Kate Williamson

Eynsham Carnival Shirt Race: 1st mixed pair Tony Whitlock and Jane Larbalestier 

Send your race results to …

Please send results from any races that you run (including triathlons) with details of race name, distances and times and any prizes won to Jane Larbalestier, email: janemdavies@tiscali.co.uk 

RACE REPORTS

Banbury 5 mile (Report by Jacky Pinnock)

Having now consumed the bottle of wine, I have now remembered why I had it.

So apologies for the delay but I have had my mind on other things recently, namely getting up 3 peaks in 24 hours.

Anyway as I recall it was a nice cool evening back on 10 June, light drizzle, ideal running conditions (unlike last night at Combe). 

I hadn’t done this race for a number of years and I think they may have changed the start since then, having now moved it to what seemed like the other side of Banbury.

So having already walked about 2 miles, didn’t really need to do a warm up before the start.  Eynsham runners were out in their thongs , sorry throngs (28) making an impression with the sea of blue, only being slightly  outdone by the gaudy bright purple of a competitor team (so glad someone had the good sense to pick a decent club colour).

Anyway less of the fashion and onto the real business, the race.

I knew I needed to get a good start to be in with any chance of getting ahead of Kate and Katherine who always seem to find a second wind on the shorter races.  

Uphill from the start I knew it wasn’t going to be easy, I could see a lady Hook Norton runner (Sam) ahead, who I usually end up racing, so got stuck in behind her and could feel Kate’s breath on my shoulder.

The long road out to Broughton seemed to take an age and then turning left up the steep incline towards Bodicote was hard especially as there was a queue of cars lining up behind us belching out fumes.

From here it was a bit undulating but not too bad.  As we turned onto the Bloxham road to head back into Banbury Kate was right on my shoulder and Sam just a head, I knew I had to keep up the momentum in order stay ahead, so tried to change up a gear only to be hampered by overtaking problems on the narrow pavement.  Finally got past a couple of slower runners having to drop down onto the road where I lost the pace a bit and Sam was disappearing in the distance.

Dare not look behind to find out where Kate was so just kept going as fast as I could until finally reaching the finish line, just 18 seconds ahead of Kate.  

Overall Eynsham clocked some good results, especially the ladies:-

Individual Results:

F65 Joan Ryan 1st
F60 Kate Williamson 2nd
F50 – Sheila Gascoigne 6th
F45 – Jacky Pinnock 5th

Team Results:

Eynsham Ladies – 6th
Eynsham Vet Ladies – 5th
Eynsham Men – 9th
Eynsham Vet Men – 13th      

So come on men you have to do better next time.

DATES FOR YOUR DIARY
Wed 15th July
Waddesdon 5K *†
Sun 12th July
Didcot 5

Sat 18th July
Hornton 6

Wed 29th July 
Eynsham Challenge
Sun 2nd Aug
Hooky 6

Thurs 6th Aug
Motavation (Chipping Norton) †
Sun 9th Aug
Bearbrook 10K

Sun 16th Aug 
Eynsham Triathlon

Sun 23rd Aug
Burnham Beeches Half Marathon *
Thurs 3rd Sep
Motavation (Oxford) †
Sun 6th Sep
Headington 10K
Sun 13th Sep
Witney 10 Miles *
Sat 19th Sep
Woodstock 12 Miles
Sun 20th Sep
Charlbury 10K *†
*Club Championship event

† Short League event
Club Championship/Short League

The fixtures for this year’s Club Championship and Short League are on the club website, along with links to the event websites. 
Editor's signoff

We welcome contributions from all club members, so if you have anything you want to share with the rest of us and want it to be part of the September issue, please send it to Graham, preferably by email (graham.bridges@tiscali.co.uk) by 31 August. As you can see, we will accept anything … as long as it’s not offensive.
For other race reports and further information on the Club Championship and many other club matters, please take a look at the website www.eynshamroadrunners.org.uk and the facebook page, accessed from www.facebook.com.
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